

ezCart 2001

Copyright © 2001-2008 C-R Media All Rights Reserved

ezCart 2001

Copyright © 2001-2008 C-R Media All Rights Reserved

All rights reserved. No parts of this work may be reproduced in any form or by any means - graphic, electronic, or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, taping, or information storage and retrieval systems - without the written permission of the publisher.

Products that are referred to in this document may be either trademarks and/or registered trademarks of the respective owners. The publisher and the author make no claim to these trademarks.

While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this document, the publisher and the author assume no responsibility for errors or omissions, or for damages resulting from the use of information contained in this document or from the use of programs and source code that may accompany it. In no event shall the publisher and the author be liable for any loss of profit or any other commercial damage caused or alleged to have been caused directly or indirectly by this document.

Printed: February 2008 in Eden Prairie, MN USA.

Publisher

Rich Habedank

Special thanks to:

All those who have offered insights and suggestions for enhancement of this product.

Printed

February 2008 in Eden Prairie, MN USA

3

Table of Contents

Part I	Welcome to ezCart 2001	6
Part II	Introduction	8
1	Whats New in ezCart 2001	
2	Features	
3	License	
Part III	Installing ezCart 2001	13
1	Hardware Requirements	13
2	Installing ezCart 2001	15
Part IV	Configuration	17
1	ezCart 2001 Preferences	17
2	Configuring Buttons	24
3	Setting Up DCS (Remote Control)	
4	Setting Up Maestro 3 (Remote Control)	
5	Serial Interface	29
Part V	Operation - Using ezCart 2001	31
Part V	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation	31 31
Part V 1 2	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List	31 31 34
Part V 1 2 3	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog	31 31 34 37
Part V 1 2 3 4	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs	31 31 34 37 38
Part V 1 2 3 4 5	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs TCP/IP Only	31 31 34 37 38 39
Part V 1 2 3 4 5	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs TCP/IP Only Instant Messaging Transferring Files TCP/IP Status Dialog	31
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs TCP/IP Only Instant Messaging Transferring Files TCP/IP Status Dialog Appendices	31 31 34 37 38 39 39 40 42 45
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI 1	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs TCP/IP Only Instant Messaging Transferring Files TCP/IP Status Dialog Appendices Appendix A - Registration	31 31 34 37 38 39
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI 1 2	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation	31 31 34 37 38 39
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI 1 2 3	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation	31
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI 1 2 3 4	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation	31 31 34 37 38 39
Part V 1 2 3 4 5 Part VI 1 2 3 4 5	Operation - Using ezCart 2001 General Operation Cart Inventory List Button Pages Dialog Viewing Event Logs TCP/IP Only Instant Messaging Transferring Files TCP/IP Status Dialog Appendix A - Registration Appendix B - Troubleshooting Appendix C - rcServer Information Appendix D - Setting Up Remote Starts Appendix E - Command Line Switches	31

Index

53

Welcome to ezCart 2001



6

ezCart 2001 is a "hot button" application for DCS™, Maestro™ and XStudio systems.

ezCart 2001 runs on a standard PC and provides the ability to control a host Maestro, DCS or XStudio unit. You can play any of as many as 400 carts (audio files) instantly using buttons organized in pages of 20 buttons each and, if desired, use the provided channel queues (one for each of three channels) to "stack" a list of one-shot plays and then use the transport controls ([Play], [Pause], [Stop]). Access to the host audio unit's inventory is provided, too.

You can optionally enable touch-screen mode, which changes ezCart 2001's behavior to mimic that of loading cart decks and playing what's in the deck on-demand.

You connect the PC running ezCart 2001 to a DCS or Maestro 3 unit directly (via serial cable) or use rcServer to communicate with the host audio unit via TCP/IP. For XStudio, communications are TCP/IP. When using TCP/IP, the user PC (and ezCart 2001) can be literally anywhere that accommodates the TCP/IP connection to rcServer or directly to XStudio.

See the sections on <u>Setting Up DCS</u> or <u>Setting Up Maestro 3</u> for more information on setting up the host audio unit for use with ezCart 2001.

Supported Host Systems

- DCS version 2.x
- Maestro version 3.x
- XStudio (all versions)

Note: Maestro versions 1 and 2 are not supported. DCS version 1 is not supported.

Introduction



8

2.1 Whats New in ezCart 2001

Changes, enhancements and corrections to ezCart 2001 by version number and date.

Version 2.0.0.7 - 01/30/2002

1. The initial release of ezCart 2001.

2.2 Features

- 400 instant play buttons, organized in 20 pages of 20 buttons each.
- As many "sets" of buttons as you wish for virtually unlimited numbers of buttons. Load different button files on the fly.
- User-selectable colors for each button.
- Program buttons to play carts or to execute functions on the host audio unit.
- Touch Screen Mode optimizes ezCart 2001 for use with a touch screen.
- · Cart queues for each available audio channel stack carts from a button or inventory list.
- Drag and drop re-organization of cart queues.
- Transport controls to Pause, Stop, Play audio on each available audio channel.
- Drag and drop button programming of buttons.
- Validation of buttons for availability of audio and dated usage.
- User-configurable display.
- Pop-up page selection panel for touch screen users.
- Instant messaging (chat) among users (TCP/IP connections only). Send both broadcast and private messages.
- Transfer of files from remote host (TCP/IP connections only).



To use TCP/IP connectivity available in ezCart 2001 for DCS & Maestro, you must have rcServer software. <u>Click here</u> for more information on rcServer.

9

2.3 License

PLEASE READ THIS DOCUMENT CAREFULLY. BY INSTALLING AND USING THE SOFTWARE, YOU ARE AGREEING TO BECOME BOUND BY THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT. IF YOU DO NOT AGREE TO THE TERMS OF THE AGREEMENT, PLEASE DO NOT INSTALL OR USE THE SOFTWARE.

This is a legal agreement between you and C-R Media This Agreement states the terms and conditions upon which C-R Media offers to license the software. Whether contained in the disk package or having been pre-loaded by C-R Media on the machines hard drive, together with all related documentation and accompanying items including, but not limited to, the executable programs, drivers, libraries and data files associated with such programs (collectively, the "Software").

LICENSE

Grant of License. The Software is licensed, not sold, to you for use only under the terms of this Agreement. You own the disk or other media on which the Software is originally or subsequently recorded or fixed; but, as between you and C-R Media (and, to the extent applicable, its licensors), C-R Media retains all title to and ownership of the Software and reserves all rights not expressly granted to you.

For Use on a Single Computer. You may use the Software only on a single computer by a single user at any one time. You may transfer the machine-readable portion of the Software from one computer to another computer, provided that

(a) the Software (including any portion or copy thereof) is erased from the first computer, and

(b) there is no possibility that the Software will be used on more than one computer at a time.

Stand-alone Basis. You may use the Software only on a stand-alone basis, such that the Software and the functions it provides are accessible only to persons who are physically present at the location of the computer on which the Software is loaded. You may not allow the Software or its functions to be accessed remotely, or transmit all or any portion of the Software through any network or communication line.

One Archival Copy. You may make one (1) archival copy of the machine-readable portion of the Software for backup purposes only in support of your use of the Software on a single computer, provided that you reproduce on the copy all copyright and other proprietary rights notices included on the originals of the Software.

No Merger or Integration. You may not merge any portion of the Software into, or integrate any portion of the Software with, any other program, except to the extent expressly permitted by the laws of the jurisdiction where you are located. Any portion of the Software merged into or integrated with another program, if any, will continue to be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and you must reproduce on the merged or integrated portion all copyright and other proprietary rights notices included on the originals of the Software.

Network Version. If you have purchased a "network" version of the Software, this Agreement applies to the installation of the Software on a single "file server". It may not be copied onto multiple systems. Each "node" connected to the "file server" must also have its own license of a "node copy" of the Software, which becomes a license only for that specific "node".

Transfer of License. You may transfer your license of the Software, provided that

- (a) you transfer all portions of the Software or copies thereof,
- (b) you do not retain any portion of the Software or any copy thereof, and,
- (c) the transferee reads and agrees to be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

Limitations on Using, Copying, and modifying the Software. Except to the extent expressly permitted by this Agreement or by the laws of the jurisdiction where you acquired the Software, you may not use, copy or modify the Software. Nor may you sub-license any of your rights under this Agreement.

Decompiling, Disassembling, or Reverse Engineering. You acknowledge that the Software contains trade secrets and other proprietary information of C-R Media and its licensors. Except to the extent expressly permitted by this Agreement or by the laws of the jurisdiction where you are located, you may not decompile, disassemble or otherwise reverse engineer the Software, or engage in any other activities to obtain underlying information that is not visible to the user in connection with normal use of the Software. In any event, you will notify C-R Media of any information derived from reverse engineering or such other activities, and the results thereof will constitute the confidential information of C-R Media that may be used only in connection with the Software.

TERMINATION

The license granted to you is effective until terminated. You may terminate it at any time by returning the Software (including any portions or copies thereof) to C-R Media The license will also terminate automatically without any notice from C-R Media if you fail to comply with any term or condition of this Agreement. You agree upon such termination to return the Software (including any portions or copies thereof) to C-R Media Upon termination, C-R Media may also enforce any rights provided by law. The provisions of this Agreement that protect the proprietary rights of C-R Media will continue in force after termination.

LIMITED WARRANTY

C-R Media warrants, as the sole warranty that the disks on which the Software is furnished will be free of defects, as set forth in the Warranty Card or printed manual included with the Software. No distributor, dealer or any other entity or person is authorized to expand or alter this warranty or any other provisions of this Agreement. Any representation, other than the warranties set forth in this Agreement, will not bind C-R Media.

C-R Media does not warrant that the functions contained in the Software will meet your requirements or that the operation of the Software will be uninterrupted or error-free. EXCEPT AS STATED ABOVE IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED AS-IS WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

You assume full responsibility for the selection of the Software to achieve your intended results, and for the installation, use and results obtained from the Software. You also assume the entire risk as it applies to the quality and performance of the Software. Should the Software prove defective, you (and not C-R Media, or its distributors or dealers) assume the entire cost of all necessary servicing, repair or correction.

This warranty gives you specific legal rights, and you may also have other rights, which vary from country/state to country/ state. Some countries/states do not allow the exclusion of implied warranties, so the above exclusion may not apply to you. C-R Media disclaims all warranties of any kind if the Software was customized, repackaged or altered in any way by any third party other than C-R Media.

LIMITATION OF REMEDIES AND DAMAGES

THE ONLY REMEDY FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY WILL BE THAT SET FORTH IN THE WARRANTY CARD OR PRINTED MANUAL INCLUDED WITH THE SOFTWARE. IN NO EVENT WILL C-R MEDIA OR ITS LICENSORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR FOR ANY LOST PROFITS, LOST SAVINGS, LOST REVENUES OR LOST DATA ARISING FROM OR RELATING TO THE SOFTWARE OR THIS AGREEMENT, EVEN IF C-R Media OR ITS LICENSORS HAVE BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. IN NO EVENT WILL C-R Media'S LIABILITY OR DAMAGES TO YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON EVER EXCEED THE AMOUNT PAID BY YOU TO USE THE SOFTWARE, REGARDLESS OF THE FORM OF THE CLAIM.

Some countries/states do not allow the limitation or exclusion of liability for incidental or consequential damages, so the above limitation or exclusion may not apply to you.

PRODUCT RETURNS

IF YOU MUST SHIP THE SOFTWARE TO C-R Media OR AN AUTHORIZED C-R Media DISTRIBUTOR OR DEALER, YOU MUST PREPAY SHIPPING AND EITHER INSURE THE SOFTWARE OR ASSUME ALL RISK OF LOSS OR DAMAGE IN TRANSIT.

U.S. GOVERNMENT RESTRICTED RIGHTS

All Software and related documentation are provided with restricted rights. Use, duplication or disclosure by the U.S. Government is subject to restrictions as set forth in subdivision (b)(3)(ii) of the Rights in Technical Data and Computer Software Clause at 252.227-7013. If you are sub-licensing or using the Software outside of the United States, you will comply with the applicable local laws of your country, U.S. export control law, and the English version of this Agreement.

CONTRACTOR/MANUFACTURER

The Contractor/Manufacturer for the Software is:

C-R Media 8494 Saratoga Lane Eden Prairie, MN 55347 USA

GENERAL

This Agreement is binding on you as well as your employees, employers, contractors and agents, and on any successors and assignees. Neither the Software nor any information derived therefrom may be exported except in accordance with the laws of the United States or other applicable provisions. The laws of the State of Minnesota govern this Agreement (except to the extent federal law governs copyrights and federally registered trademarks). This Agreement is the entire agreement between us and supersedes any other understandings or agreements, including, but not limited to, advertising, with respect to the Software.

If any provision of this Agreement is deemed invalid or unenforceable by any country or government agency having jurisdiction, that particular provision will be deemed modified to the extent necessary to make the provision valid and enforceable, and the remaining provisions will remain in full force and effect.

For questions concerning this Agreement, please contact C-R Media at the address stated above. For questions on product or technical matters, contact the C-R Media technical support center nearest you.

SPECIAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE EUROPEAN UNION

If you acquired the Software in the European Union (EU), the following provisions also apply to you. If there is any inconsistency between the terms of the Software License Agreement set out above and the following provisions, the following provisions shall take precedence:

Decompilation.

You agree not for any purpose to transmit the Software or display the Software's object code on any computer screen or to make any hard copy memory dumps of the Software's object code. If you believe you require information related to the inter operability of the Software with other programs, you shall not decompile or disassemble the Software to obtain such information, and you agree to request such information from C-R Media at the address listed below. Upon receiving such a

request, C-R Media shall determine whether you require such information for a legitimate purpose and, if so, C-R Media will provide such information to you within a reasonable time and on reasonable conditions.

Limited Warranty.

EXCEPT AS STATED ABOVE IN THIS AGREEMENT, AND AS PROVIDED BELOW UNDER THE HEADING "STATUTORY RIGHTS", THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED AS-IS WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OR CONDITIONS OF MERCHANTABILITY, QUALITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

Limitation of Remedy and Damages.

THE LIMITATIONS OF REMEDIES AND DAMAGES IN THE SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT SHALL NOT APPLY TO PERSONAL INJURY (INCLUDING DEATH) TO ANY PERSON CAUSED BY C-R Media'S NEGLIGENCE AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE PROVISION SET OUT BELOW UNDER THE HEADING "STATUTORY RIGHTS".

Statutory rights.

Irish law provides that certain conditions and warranties may be implied in contracts for the sale of goods and in contracts for the supply of services. Such conditions and warranties are hereby excluded, to the extent such exclusion, in the context of this transaction, is lawful under Irish law. Conversely, such conditions and warranties, insofar as they may not be lawfully excluded, shall apply. Accordingly nothing in this Agreement shall prejudice any rights that you may enjoy by virtue of Sections 12, 13, 14 or 15 of the Irish Sale of Goods Act 1893 (as amended).

General: the laws of the Republic of Ireland govern This Agreement.

The local language version of this agreement shall apply to Software acquired in the EU. This Agreement is the entire agreement between us and you agree that C-R Media will not have any liability for any untrue statement or representation made by it, its agents or anyone else (whether innocently or negligently) upon which you relied upon entering this Agreement, unless such untrue statement or representation was made fraudulently.

Updated: Dec 23 2007

Installing ezCart 2001



3.1 Hardware Requirements

Certain minimum hardware requirements must be met to use ezCart 2001, both on the PC on which you will be running the application, and the host DCS or Maestro 3 machine which will be used as the play back host unit.

ezCart 2001 PC

The user needs a PC that supports Microsoft Windows[™] 95, 98, ME, NT4, 2000 or XP.

- a 100% IBM-compatible Pentium[™] personal computer with a hard disk and a floppy drive.
- 32MB RAM (Windows 95, 98, ME), 64MB RAM (NT, 2000), 128MB RAM (XP).
- 5MB free disk space (for this application only)
- VGA monitor, with adapter, running 800x600 minimum display resolution
- Microsoft mouse or compatible pointing device.
- A LAN connection for reading inventory information.
- A working serial port (for serial connection to DCS or Maestro)
- TCP/IP networking installed and functional (if using rcServer or connecting to XStudio)

DCS Unit

In order to use the play back features of ezCart 2001, you must have a DCS unit (DOS) available that you can connect to via a serial cable. The DCS unit must have an available serial port for remote control purposes.



If a production room unit is used with ezCart 2001, it must be running the CMCR.EXE (control room) program. Consult your DCS documentation or talk to the DCS support staff for additional information if you need help.

Since use of the DCS machine for purposes of playing audio will utilize at least one of the playback channels, the potential for interference with a user working in the host studio arises and cooperation among the staff - people in the studio where the DCS machine is being used and the ezCart 2001 user - is important.

For information on setting up a DCS unit for audition use, see Setting Up DCS.

Maestro 3 Unit

In order to use the play back features of ezCart 2001, you must have a Maestro 3 unit available that you can connect to via serial cable. The Maestro unit must have an available serial port or remote control purposes.



On Maestro machines equipped with two audio board sets (more than 3 channels), only the first three channels are made available to external control via the serial port. This corresponds to the first board set installed in a Maestro machine.

Since use of the Maestro 3 machine for purposes of playing audio will utilize one of the playback

channels, the potential for interference with a user working in the host studio arises and cooperation among the staff - people in the studio where the Maestro machine is being used and the ezCart 2001 user - is important.

For information on setting up a Maestro unit for audition use, see Setting Up Maestro 3.

Additional Hardware Needed for Remote Control Usage

- 1. A "null modem" serial cable connecting the DCS or Maestro 3 machine being used for audition purposes and the ezCart 2001 work station that will be playing audio. For information on wiring the serial data connection between the two machines, see the section on <u>Serial Interface</u>.
- 2. Audio cable from the audio channel on the DCS, Maestro or XStudio unit that will be used for playing audio to the ezCart 2001 work station area if you wish to hear the audio being played back.
- 3. A speaker in the ezCart 2001 work station area to hear the audio, preferably with a volume control.

3.2 Installing ezCart 2001

The ezCart 2001 installation program provides step-by-step instructions on every screen displayed during the installation. Follow the instructions on each screen to install ezCart 2001.

Before you install ezCart 2001

- 1. Close all other programs, including any anti-virus programs.
- 2. If you are installing ezCart 2001 on Windows NT, Windows 2000 or Windows XP, log on to your computer with administrator privileges.

To install ezCart 2001 from a CD

- 1. Insert the CD into your CD-ROM drive. The installation program should start automatically. If it does not start, locate your CD-ROM drive in Windows Explorer and double-click in the SETUP.EXE program.
- 2. Follow the instructions on each screen to install the software.

To install ezCart 2001 from a downloaded file

- 1. After you have downloaded the installation program to your computer, locate the setup program (ezCart2001Setup.exe) in the folder to which you downloaded the file. [Double-Click] on the setup program to begin installation.
- 2. Follow the instructions on each screen to install the software.

After Installation

After installing ezCart 2001, you will need to configure the software by setting a number of user preferences and telling ezCart 2001 how to connect to the host audio unit. You will also need to tell ezCart 2001 where certain items, such as button files and inventory file, are located. To configure ezCart 2001, click on the [**Configure**] button on the main display, or select **Edit** | **Configuration** from the menu. See the section on <u>ezCart 2001 Preferences</u> for more information.

Removing ezCart 2001 from your PC

To remove ezCart 2001 from your PC, go to **Control Panel | Add/Remove Programs** and select ezCart 2001. Follow the prompts to remove ezCart 2001. All files will be removed, with the exception of your preferences file. The preferences file is named *ezCart.ini* and is located in your Windows directory (e.g. C:\WIndows or C:\WinNT). After you have removed ezCart 2001, you can safely delete the preferences file if you wish.

Configuration



4.1 ezCart 2001 Preferences

When ezCart 2001 is run for the very first time, you will need to set a number of preferences that control how the program appears on-screen and what kinds of features are enabled.

To modify your preferences, either select the menu item **Edit | Configuration** or click on the button labeled "Configure" on the main display. A dialog similar to the following will appear. The ezCart 2001 preference settings (configuration) are divided into pages (or tabs), organized according to preference category.

General

ezCart 2001 Preferences	?)
General User Interface File Locat	ns Port Setup Misc.
Default Play Channel	Preview Options Intro Preview Length: 10 S Outro Preview Length: 10 S Preview Channel 0 1 0 2 0 3 ? Help

The General page provides for setting the default play channel, whether or not to enable remote starts in ezCart 2001, and setting up your cart preview intro/outro lengths and preferred play back channel.

Default Play Channel

The play channel that will be used as a default when a button is set up as a play cart button. When you drag an inventory item from the inventory display to a button and drop it, the play channel for the button is set to the "Default" play channel. You can change a button's designated play channel from the button configuration dialog to set a specific play channel for a button.

Remote Start

You can set ezCart 2001 to respond to remote starts so that when you press an external "start button" for say, channel 1, the cart at the top of the channel 1 queue (if there is one) will be played. Each play back channel has a separate remote start. The remote sensitivity item should be left at the default value unless you are having difficulties getting the remote starts to work properly.

Enable Remote Starts. If checked, ezCart 2001 will attempt to use remote start functionality. At startup, the application will check to see if there's a valid remote start port available and if the buttons are functional. If not, an error message will be displayed.

Remote Sensitivity. The default value is 100. Unless you are having trouble with remote starts, this

value should be left at the default. The value corresponds to the number of milliseconds between polling of the game port to detect button pushes (remote starts fired). The minimum allowed value is 50, the maximum value is 250. A smaller number means that the game port will be polled more frequently, meaning more responsive to button pushes.

You will need to construct the needed remote start buttons and cable to connect to the ezCart 2001 PC. See the section on Setting Up Remote Starts in Appendix D.

Preview Options

Intro Preview Length. Sets the length of time (in seconds) that a cart will be played from the beginning when previewing a cart.

Outro Preview Length. Sets the length of time (in seconds) that a cart will be played from the end when previewing a cart.

Preview Channel. Selects the playback channel that will be used for previewing a cart. Typically, this will be channel 2 or channel 3, depending on many discreet outputs the host DCS or Maestro machine has available. Cart preview is available on the Button Configuration dialog.

User Interface

ezCart 2001 Preferences		? ×
General User Interface File L	ocations Port Setup Mit	sc.
General	Set Default Button Colors	
Save screen settings Display toolbar at startup Hide main dialog status bar Main Dialog Tab Height 20	Button Colors Background	Save
Inventory List Font Size: 10 🚔 Sample Size	When a new button file is created these colors will be used as the default button colors.	d, ? <u>H</u> elp
Touch Screen Features Enable TouchScreen Mode at star Show hotspot borders Vise buttons for color selection	tup	

The User Interface page provides the ability to set items that affect how ezCart 2001 displays information and how it acts or reacts to user actions.

General

Save Screen Settings. If checked, ezCart 2001 will remember the size and location of the main dialog and other display items from session to session.

Display Toolbar at Startup. If checked, the ezCart 2001 toolbar will be displayed at startup.

Hide Main Dialog Status Bar. If checked, the ezCart 2001 status bar, located at the bottom of the main display, will not be visible at startup. Items that will be hidden include the connection status (TCP/IP or serial), button hinting, and error status (if applicable).



The toolbar and status bars can be shown or hidden from the main display's *View* menu if you wish to change them while using ezCart 2001.

Set Default Button Colors

Background Color. This color is the default color used for the button (button face color) whenever a new button file is created. To select the color of your choosing, click on the drop down icon and select the color from the displayed list.

Text Color. This is the default text color used for buttons whenever a new button file is created. To select the color of your choosing, click on the drop down icon and select the color from the displayed list.

Touch Screen Features

Enable Touch Screen Mode at Startup. If checked, ezCart 2001 will operate in "touch screen mode" at startup. Clicking on a button will not cause the cart assigned to the button to be played. Instead, dragging of the button will be enabled, so you can "touch" (or click) on a button, then "touch" (or click) on a queue or cart deck. If a queue is the target, the cart item will be added to that queue. If a cart deck is the target, ezCart 2001 will play the cart immediately.

Show HotSpot Borders. If checked, buttons that are normally flat and blended in with the rest of the main dialog will have borders painted around them to make it easier to see where to "touch" (or click) for an action.

Use Buttons for Color Selection. If checked, the button configuration dialog will display button background and text color selections as a pop-up dialog rather than a drop-down list. the pop-up dialog is much easier to use if you are using a touch screen - the colors are displayed in a large color box style rather than slim color bars.

File Locations

ezCart 2001	l Preference	s			? ×
General	User Interface	Eile Locations	Port Setup	Misc.	
Button Files					
Button File	Path C:\DemoSof	itware\ezCart\Data		ja:	En Save
Default Butto	n File RICH.BTN				
Inventory File	CS Inventgory File	Auto-refresh	nventory		Close
Validati	e Button Cart Exist:	s 🔽 Check Button	Cart Dates		? <u>H</u> elp
C Local	y File Location	e Host			
Inventory Filen	ame				
C:1DemoSoftv	vare\ezCart\Data\C	MINV00.DAT			

The File Locations page provides settings for the location of button files, the default button file name, and settings that relate to use of the host DCS or Maestro inventory file. The inventory file is used for two things: 1) setting up buttons; and 2) validating button contents for availability of a cart and/or whether or not the cart is valid for a given date.

Button Files

Button File Path. The default location (folder) for ezCart 2001 button files. Each button configuration is stored as a file. This option sets the default location for these files. You can use the folder button to select the directory (recommended) or you can type the location directly in this field.

Default Button File. The name of the button configuration file that will be loaded by ezCart 2001 at startup. This field contains the file name only and it is assumed that the default button file will be located in the default Button File Path. You can use the file selection button in this field (the ellipse button) to select the filename (recommended) or you can type the filename.



Hint

Hint

All button configuration files used by ezCart 2001 will have an extension of ". **BTN**" (no quotes).

Inventory File

Use DCS Inventory File. If checked, ezCart 2001 will attempt to load an inventory file at startup. The inventory file is the host unit's inventory list - carts that are available to the host unit. The inventory file is used in ezCart 2001 to aid in selecting carts for buttons (configuring buttons) and may also be used to validate that carts associated with buttons exist in the host inventory and/or are valid for today's date.

If the use of an inventory file is disabled (not checked), all other settings in this section are ignored by ezCart 2001.

Auto-refresh Inventory. If checked, ezCart 2001 will monitor the host inventory file for changes and refresh the inventory list as needed. ezCart 2001 will check for changes at one-minute intervals.

If the inventory file location is remote rather than local, the host <u>rcServer</u> will notify ezCart 2001 of inventory changes. When the inventory file changes at the remote location and ezCart 2001 is notified, the updated inventory file will be downloaded automatically and the inventory list refreshed.

Validate Button Cart Exists. If checked, ezCart 2001 will check each button's programmed cart number against the host unit inventory to see if the cart exists. If the cart does not exist, a red "X" will be placed on the button, indicating that the cart is missing from the host machine. The button will be disabled. This action occurs each time a button file is loaded. The validation of button existence also occurs when the inventory list is refreshed.

Check Button Cart Dates. If checked, ezCart 2001 will check each button's programmed cart number to see if that cart is valid for today's date. In other words, does today fall between the begin and end dates of the cart? If the cart dates are invalid, a blue "X" is placed on the button, indicating the cart of out-of-date. The affected button will be disabled. Checking for valid dates occurs each time a button file is loaded and each time the inventory is refreshed.

Inventory File Location. Select the correct location of the inventory file. Local means you will be loading an inventory file of your choosing somewhere within your LAN (local area network). Local is the option you must use if you are communicating with the host DCS or Maestro unit via a serial

connection. Remote means that you are getting inventory information from an <u>rcServer</u>, which may be located within your building or may be somewhere else entirely. If the remote option is selected, you need not select an inventory file name - the rcServer application will handle getting you the correct inventory information. The actual inventory file, when downloaded from rcServer, will be placed in your local transfer file directory. See the section on Port Setup for more information.

Inventory File Name. This option is enabled only if you select an inventory file location of Local. If you choose to use a local inventory file, you must provide a complete host unit inventory filename. You can use the file selection dialog by clicking on the ellipse button in the field (recommended) or by typing the fully-qualified filename in the field.



ezCart 2001 supports UNC file locations. However, it is recommended that you use mapped drives. UNC locations may or may not be available each time ezCart 2001 is launched and may require different user names and/or passwords in order to be accessed.

Port Setup

The Port Setup page is where you tell ezCart 2001 how to communicate with the host unit. The two available methods are Serial and TCP/IP. Depending on the communications method selected, portions of this dialog will be disabled as they are not needed for the option you selected.



In order to use the TCP/IP option, you must have an rcServer installed and working or be connecting to XStudio. See <u>Appendix C - rcServer Information</u> for more information.

Connection Method

Select the radio button that matches the type of connection you will be using with ezCart 2001. Depending on your selection, other portions of this dialog will be disabled as they are unneeded for

your selection. Choose the Serial radio button if you are connecting directly to the host DCS or Maestro unit via a serial cable. Choose the TCP/IP radio button if you will be connecting to an rcServer or XStudio.

TCP/IP Connection Info

IP Address. Sets the TCP/IP address of the host rcServer or XStudio application. If rcServer or XStudio is running on the same machine as ezCart 2001, an address of 127.000.000.001 will work as well as the address assigned in **Windows Networking | TCP/IP** Properties.

Listen Port. Selects the TCP/IP port that will be used for text & commands (Listen Port). The default port is 5390 and can be in the range 5300-6999.

File Transfer Port. Selects the TCP/IP port that will be used for file transfer. The default port is 6000 and can be in the range 5300-6999.



Ports must be unique and unused by other applications installed on the ezCart 2001 machine. If the port you select is in use, the file transfer service (File Transfer Port) will not start. If you have other applications that use rcServer installed on the ezCart 2001 machine, they will not conflict.

User Name. Enter a username by which you will be identified to other users and rcServer.

Enable Event Logging. If the communications method is TCP/IP, checking this option enables logging of TCP/IP events - connection to rcServer or XStudio, disconnection, file transfer, etc. The events are logged to a file in the ezCart 2001 application directory (install folder). You can view the log files from the main dialog. See the section on Using ezCart 2001 for details.

Local File Transfer Directory. The location (folder) where files transferred from the host rcServer will be placed. Available only if TCP/IP communications is enabled. You can use the ellipse button in this field (...) to select a folder rather than typing in the name.

COM Port Selection

COM Port Number. The COM port that will be used on the ezCart 2001 PC to communicate with a DCS or Maestro unit (if serial communications are enabled). You can use the [**Select COM Port**] button to select the port from a list of those available on your ezCart 2001 machine.

Auto-Open COM Port. If this item is checked, ezCart 2001 will always attempt to establish serial communications (if serial communications is enabled) with a DCS or Maestro unit immediately on startup. If not selected, the user will have to open the COM port manually by selecting the **File | Open COM Port** menu item. If a serial connection is always present, you should check this item as a matter of convenience.

Miscellaneous

ezCart 2001 Preferences	? ×
General User Interface File Locations Port Setup Misc.	
Set Printer Font for Reports	
Selected Font Courier New Font Size 10	Es Save
Sample Text for Selected Font	
Note: You should select only monospace fonts (Courier New, for instance) in order for columns of reports to line up	Close
property.	? Help
Security Preference Enable Configuration Security	

The Miscellaneous page includes items to set up fonts for printed reports (future use) and to enable or disable basic configuration security.

Set Printer Font for Reports

This section is for future enhancements to ezCart 2001 and is not currently used.

Selected Font. Selects the base font for printed reports. Mono space fonts are preferred. Courier New is the default value.

Font Size. Selects the font size (in points) for printed reports. 10 is the default value.

Security Preference

Enable Configuration Security. If checked, you will be prompted to enter and then confirm a password. After saving your changes, each time users try to launch the preferences dialog, they will be prompted for the password and must enter it correctly in order to access the preferences dialog and change settings. The password is stored in an encrypted format in the preferences file (ezCart.ini).



Be sure to save your preferences before exiting the configuration dialog. If you have changed items and not saved, ezCart 2001 will prompt you to save before closing the dialog.

4.2 Configuring Buttons

ezCart 2001 is built around the idea of having a large number of audio carts ready to play instantly, ondemand. The method to make these carts available quickly to the end user is to have 20 pages of 20 buttons per page, each of which can be configured to play a certain piece of audio (cart) simply by pressing the button. Each set of buttons, therefore, represents 400 possible carts that can be played. Further, you can have as many "button files" as you wish and retrieve the one you want on-demand.



You can also link DCS or Maestro user functions to a button, using either the function number or function name. When the button is pressed, the function is performed by the host DCS or Maestro unit.

There are several ways to configure a button:

- Drag and drop a cart from the inventory list.
- Right-click on a button of your choice and select Configure Button from the pop-up menu.
- Open the Button Configuration dialog.

The first two methods listed are covered in the <u>Using ezCart 2001</u> topic. The third method, using the Button Configuration dialog, allows you configure multiple buttons. You access this dialog by clicking on the [**Buttons**] button on the speed bar, selecting **Edit | Button Setup** from the main menu, or using the keyboard shortcut [**Ctrl-B**].

The display is sizeable - you can enlarge or reduce the size to suit your preference and it will be shown that same way next time you open the dialog. You can select the button page you wish to work with, along with the specific button to be programmed. If the button action is a Play Cart action, you can also preview the cart, both intro and outro, providing the cart exists on the host audio unit or is available to the host audio unit.

🍬 ezCart	Button S	etup				- 🗆 🗙
		Page			Button Action © Play Cart © Execute Function	Pik Save
1	2	3	4	5	Function Entry Type	
6	7	8	9	10	© Function Number C Function Description	
11	12	13	14	15	Cart Number 3805	바음 Save As
16	17	18	19	20	Play Channel Default Channel	
	Name: Jingles				Set Button Colors Button Colors	Dose
	Button				S BackGround Color S Text Color	? Help
1	2	3	4	5	Preview Audio for this Button	
6	7	8	9	10	Intro Preview Dutro Preview	
11	12	13	14	15		
16	17	18	19	20		

Programming a Button

Follow these steps to program a button with ezCart 2001 Button Setup dialog:

- a) Select the button page where the button is located by clicking on a page number. As you select a page, the page name is displayed beneath the pages buttons.
- b) Select the button you wish to program by clicking on a button number. If the button is currently programmed, the appropriate information is displayed in the data entry portion of the dialog.
- c) Select whether the Button Action will be a Play Action or a Function. This choice determines which of the remaining fields are enabled.

Play Action

- 1. Enter the 4-digit cart number in the "Cart Number" field.
- 2. Enter a description in the "Description" field.



You can select a cart from the inventory by clicking on the [**Select Cart**] button. Locate the cart you wish and drag it to the cart number or description field, then drop it. The cart number and description will be filled in automatically.

- 3. Select the Play Channel for the cart from the drop-down list. The default value is "Default Channel", which means that this cart will be played on the channel you set in ezCart 2001 Preferences. You can also select a particular playback channel 1, 2, or 3 (if available on the host audio unit).
- 4. Change the button color and text color, if desired.

26



 If the cart exists, you can play the intro or outro by clicking on the buttons [Intro Preview] and [Outro Preview].

Function

1. Select the "Function Entry Type". Function Number requires the host audio unit's function number from it's configuration. Function Name requires the function name from the host unit's configuration.



The function name is case-sensitive! Make sure you type the function name (if used) exactly as it appears in the host unit configuration.

- i. If you select function number as the entry type, enter the function number in the "Function No." field. Enter a description of your choosing in the "Desc (Display)" field.
- ii. if you select function name as the entry type, enter the function name in the "Func. Name" field.
- 2. The "Play Channel" field is disabled when programming a button to perform a function.
- 3. Change the button color and text color, if desired.

Hint Button colors can be chosen either from a drop-down list of colors or from a pop-up color chart. The drop-down list is the default method. You can change that to the color chart by setting the "<u>Use buttons for color selection</u>" in ezCart 2001 Preferences.

4. The [Intro Preview] and [Outro Preview] buttons are disabled when programming a function.

Repeat these steps for each additional button you wish to program.



Be sure to save your work before you exit the Button Configuration dialog. If you try to exit without saving, you will be prompted to save.

4.3 Setting Up DCS (Remote Control)

There are a few steps you must take to ensure that DCS' remote control feature is enabled. See the hardware requirements section of this application for further information on what's needed on the PC from which you will be running this application. These instructions presume a working knowledge of DCS and configuring DCS - if you are unsure of what to do, consult your DCS documentation or contact your DCS support staff.

Once all hardware requirements are met, including proper serial port cable connections, ensure that the DCS unit is set up in the following way:

- 1. DCS must be running in **Control Room** mode (CR) to support audition features. DCS allows serial control only in CR mode.
- 2. If you are using a Production Room machine, use **CMCF** (DCS' configuration editor) to edit your **CR.CFG** configuration file. Ensure that:
 - a) The node number assigned is the same as the one assigned in your **PR.CFG** file.
 - b) The stations configured are the same as in the **PR.CFG** file.
 - c) In the DCS Equipment section, select the menu item **Remote Control** and make sure that the serial control protocol version is set to v1.4 and that the **Control Channel Initial State** for Serial Channel is "Enabled".
 - d) **DCS Playline Display Mode** must be set to **Out1/Out2**. Do not set the play line mode to Foreground/Background.



You may wish to simply open the PR.CFG file in CMCF and save it as CR.CFG to ensure all necessary basic settings are correct and then verify the settings for remote control and play line display mode.

3. You must configure DCS to accept serial data and tell it which serial port you are going to use. This is accomplished by setting a file name in the root directory of the DCS unit boot drive (C:\). You will find a file named _REMOT_1.OFF or _REMOT_2.OFF. One of these files needs to be renamed to _REMOT_x.ON, where the "x" value represents the COM port number to use. Typically, you'd use COM2: for serial control, as COM1: is used for an audio switcher, if present. DCS reacts to the presence of this file at startup and enables the COM port hardware on the DCS unit.



4. If the machine you're using is in a production room or otherwise does not need to load a log, you'll also want to set DCS to not look for a log. This is done by checking the root directory of the DCS boot drive (C:\) for the presence of a file named **_LOADLOG.ON**. If found, rename the file to **_LOADLOG.OFF** (i.e., ren _LOADLOG.ON *.OFF).

Once all of these settings are confirmed, you would launch DCS as normal, ensuring you use the command-line: **DCSCR**.

28

4.4 Setting Up Maestro 3 (Remote Control)

There are a few steps required to set up Maestro to enable remote control features. These instructions presume a working knowledge of Maestro and configuring Maestro - if you are unsure of what to do, consult your Maestro documentation or contact your Maestro support staff.



You must be running Maestro v3.x or greater to use remote control features. Earlier versions of Maestro do not support serial control.

Remote Control Setup (Serial)

You must set up the Maestro work station that you will be using with this application to enable serial control. To do this, follow the steps outlined below:

- 1. Launch the Maestro configuration program, select the **WorkStation** tab and select the Maestro workstation that you will be connecting to.
- 2. Click on the Modify button and select the External Controls tab.
- 3. If the serial port to which you want to use is not listed, click on the Add button to add the port.
- 4. Set the Port Type to Remote Control/FlexKey.
- 5. Set the **Port Number** to the appropriate COM port (typically COM1 or COM2).
- 6. Set the Baud Rate to 2400.
- 7. The ID field appears to be unnecessary, so it can be left blank.
- 8. Make sure the **FlexKey** checkbox is de-selected (not checked)
- 9. Save and exit the Maestro configuration

Maestro should now be configured to send and receive serial control data.

Enabling the "SendAllInfoToRemote" Option in Maestro

There is a registry setting in Maestro 3 that enables or disables extended cart information. If enabled, the information sent by Maestro (out the serial port) when a cart starts playing includes additional information - cart category defined in Maestro, length to AUX mark, title, artist. To turn the feature on, find and change the following registry key to the value "1" (turn on):

HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\CCC\Maestro\3.0\General\SendAllInfoToRemote = 1

When restarted, Maestro will now send the additional cart information when the audio starts playing. This setting has no impact on ezCart 2001 operations.

4.5 Serial Interface

The ability to control DCS or Maestro from a remote host is achieved through a RS-232 serial connection and the protocol described below. The serial connection is to be a **2400 baud**, **8 data bit**, **no parity**, **full-duplex** connection. The DCS serial connection is via the IBM AT standard 9 pin connection with the serial port configured as DTE equipment. In order to communicate with another IBM AT serial port, a modem pair may be used for long distances or for distances estimated to be up to 500 feet, a null modem wired direct connection cable may be used. The pin connections are described below:

DCS/Maestro Side		Host Side
1 Carrier Detect (Not used)		1 Carrier Detect
2 Receive Data	<	3 Transmit Data
3 Transmit Data	>	2 Receive Data
4 Data Terminal Ready	>	6 Data Set Ready
5 Signal Ground		5 Signal Ground
6 Data Set Ready	<	4 Data Term Ready
7 Request To Send (Not used)		8 Clear To Send
8 Clear To Send (Not used)		7 Request To Send
9 Ring Indicator (Not used)		9 Ring Indicator

The DCS or Maestro will use the Data Set Ready signal (host's Data Terminal Ready) as a 'power-on' signal from the host and likewise, DCS or Maestro will provide Data Terminal Ready to the host to indicate that it is powered-on and ready.



ezCart 2001 is preset to handle the proper baud rate, data bits, parity and duplex settings for DCS. No user adjustments are required.

Operation - Using ezCart 2001



5.1 General Operation

ezCart 2001 operation is faily intuitive. The main display, shown here, can be modified to fit your preferences, including such things as display size, location of the display on the screen, and whether or not to display certain portions of the main display.

Edit View Ses	H" sion Options Hel	p						<u>- 🗆 ×</u>
B ₁₀₀ Buttons	Configure	1		Dialog 👋	Remote Files			
	UO:00	III Play	00:00	Pause Play				
Inv			J809 Young Ci F014 filler/ >:10	ountry-Down to)	J951 FM 1	05		Inv
MyPage Garth Mood Music AM Prom	Drops 1 's Midday Promo's	Drops 2 PM Promo's	Misc Event Drops	Drops 3 Sfx 1	105 Hits Sfx 2	Weekend Drops Misc Music	Empty Jingles	Empty Functions
Young Country-Med to Ug	Young Count	try-dwn to up	Young Cour	kty-Med/Up	Young Co	untry-Medium	Young Count	y-Med to Dwn
Young Country - Down Young Country - Up/Down			Young County	y-Down to Up	Young Cour	itry-Double Tue	>	ç
Filler / Drums 20 Sec Filler / Phones - 1 sec			filer/	>:10	file	ı∕ <:10	filer/	'≪10
filler/<:10 filler />:10<:20			filer/	c10	file	i/c:10	filer	7:20
							192.168.104	142:5390

Before you use ezCart 2001

Before using ezCart 2001, you need to configure the software, setting a number of user preferences and telling ezCart 2001 how to connect to the host audio unit. See the section on <u>ezCart 2001</u> Preferences for more information.

Standard Mode Use

The default behavior of ezCart 2001 is that all buttons are "armed" and ready to play simply by clicking on the button. The button's configuration dictates which play channel the cart (audio) associated with the button will be played on. Once the buttons are set up with the carts you wish to use, it's a matter of simply clicking on the button to play the cart.

Touch Screen Mode Use

If you have enabled Touch Screen features, either via your user preferences or by selecting **Session Options | TouchScreen Mode** from the main menu, the behavior of ezCart 2001 changes. Programmed buttons are no longer instantly played by clicking (or touching) them. Instead, touching (or clicking) the button "selects" the content of the button. Then, you can touch (or click) any one of the three queues to place that button's cart in the queue. You can also touch (or click) any of the three playback decks, which causes the selected button's cart to be played immediately on the deck you've selected.

Using Transport Controls (Stop/Pause/Play)

ezCart 2001 allows you to Play, Stop or Pause carts using buttons similar in appearance to standard tape deck controls.



Stop Button

The [**Stop**] button is armed and available on any cart deck that has a cart (audio file) playing. It does not matter whether you started the cart with ezCart 2001 or if it was started at the host audio unit. Clicking on the [**Stop**] button will halt the play of the current cart on that channel.



If more than one audio item (cart) is playing on a given channel, the cart that started playing first is the first one stopped, and so on.

Pause Button

The [**Pause**] button is armed and available on any cart deck that has a cart (audio file) playing. It does not matter whether you started the cart with ezCart 2001 or if it was started at the host audio unit. Clicking on the [**Pause**] button will suspend the play of the current cart on that channel. Clicking on the [**Pause**] button again will resume the play of the current cart on that channel.



The Pause feature is not available in XStudio. Clicking on the [**Pause**] button will have no effect.

Play Button

The [**Play**] button is armed and can be used when a given cart deck's queue is not empty. If there are, say, three items in a queue, clicking on the play button will cause first (top) item to play. If a cart deck's queue has no items, the [**Play**] button is disabled.

Using Queues

ezCart 2001 features an individual "queue" (or stack of carts) for each playback channel. The queues are simply a place you can place carts you may wish to play at a later time.



The queues can be shown or not shown by selecting **View | Deck Queues**. This menu item serves as a toggle, alternately displaying and hiding the queues. If you do not use the queues, you may wish to hide them to provide more screen space for the buttons.

Adding Carts to a Queue

Carts can be placed in the queue by dragging them from the Cart Inventory List or dragging them from a button. In Standard Mode, [**Shift-Right-Click**] on a button will start the drag operation. In TouchScreen Mode, simply touch (or click) the button, then touch or click on the queue you wish to add the cart to. The queue can be re-ordered by dragging the queue items within the list. You can also drag an item in the queue to another queue.

Playing Carts in a Queue

When a given queue has carts in it, the corresponding cart deck's [**Play**] button is armed. To play the cart at the top of the queue, click on the [**Play**] button. The cart will be played on the host audio unit and will disappear from the queue. You can also play a cart that's in a queue by dragging the cart to a cart deck and dropping it. The cart will be played on the play channel (cart deck) you've dropped the cart on and the cart will be deleted from the source queue.

In either play scenario, only the cart selected for play will be played. The queues are not activated, as they are on a DCS or Maestro unit. They are are "one-shot" lists. Each time you play a cart from the queue, only that cart will be played. The rest of the list is not affected in any way.

Deleting Carts from a Queue

Hint

You can remove (delete) a cart from a queue by either dragging it to the trash can on the toolbar or [**Right-Click**] on the queue with an item selected. A pop-up menu will appear. Select **Delete Cart from Queue**. The cart will be removed from the queue.

Deleting a cart from the queue has no impact other than removing that item from the queue.

Playing or Queuing Non-Button Carts

You can play or place in a queue carts that have not been programmed on a button. To do so, click on the [**Inv**] buttons on either side of the queues (if displayed), select **View | Show Inventory** from the main menu, or use the shortcut key [**Ctrl-I**]. The Cart Inventory List will be displayed. You can select a cart from the list and either drag it to one of the queues or drag it to one of the cart decks. In the case of dragging the cart to a cart deck, it will be played immediately.

Navigating Button Pages

You can navigate through the 20 pages of buttons (20 buttons per page) by clicking on the tab (page) you wish to view. Each page can be named (see the section on <u>Naming Button Pages</u>). An alternative method of navigation is to use the <u>Button Pages</u> dialog. You can activate this dialog by selecting **View** | **Page Select Buttons** on the main menu. This menu option toggles the Buttons Pages dialog on and off.

Programming a Button from the Main Display

You can program buttons any of three ways - drag and drop operations, selecting a single button to program, or launching the button configuration dialog.

Drag and Drop

The easiest method for programming a single button is to display the Cart Inventory List, then drag a selected cart to a button and drop it. If the button already has a cart or function assigned, you'll be prompted to confirm the change. Dropping a cart on a button does not change the button color or text color and assigns the "Default Channel" as the play back channel for the cart. If you wish to program a single button and change the colors or playback channel, use either the single button method or <u>Button</u> Configuration Dialog.

Select a Single Button

To program a single button, including changing the button colors and/or the play back channel, [**Right-Click**] on the button you wish to change. A pop-up menu appears. Select **Configure Button**. The Button Configuration Dialog will be displayed with the correct button selected. Make any changes you wish to the button and click on the [**Save**] button to save the changes.

Button Configuration Dialog

You can access and change all buttons by selecting **Edit | Button Setup** from the main menu, or clicking on the [**Buttons**] button on the toolbar. The <u>Button Configuration Dialog</u> will be displayed and you can change any or all buttons.

Erasing (Clearing) a Button

To erase or clear a button you no longer need, [**Right-Click**] on the button you wish to erase. A popup menu appears. Select **Clear the Button**. The button contents will be cleared. The button colors will be set to the default button color and text color you set in User Preferences.

You can also clear buttons in the Button Configuration Dialog by erasing the contents of the cart number and description fields.

Naming Button Pages

Hint

To name a button page, [**Right-Click**] on the page, then select the Page Name item from the pop-up menu. The default naming of the pages is the numbers 1 through 20. You do not have to name the pages, but naming them may be helpful in identifying the contents (types of carts, for instance) on a given button page.

5.2 Cart Inventory List

You can display a list of available carts (cart inventory list) in ezCart 2001 in two places - 1) On the Main Display; and 2) On the Button Configuration dialog. In either case, a window similar to the example below is displayed. The list shows available carts, including begin and end dates for the carts. Expired carts and future-dated carts are displayed in different colors. The inventory list can be sorted by cart number (the default) or by description. You can also search for a particular cart by either cart number or description.



You can change the font size of the displayed list on the <u>User Preferences</u>, <u>User Interface</u> page.

Sel	ect Cart for Queue			- 0	×	
File S	Search					
e	0 0					
1 L	Sort Cart Osc Sort Desc					
Selec	t Cart					
	Drag carts to queue, button or o	leck an	d drop the	m		
Cart	Description	L-Len	Len	Aux	٠	
SE04	Wolf Howl		00:04.51	00:03.50		
SE05	Drum Rolls		00:14.61	00:13.83		
SE06	Wolf Whistle		00:00.71	00:00.53		
SE07	Cuckoo Clock		00:09.93	00:07.58		
SE08	5 O'Clock Whistle		00:10.59	00:09.20		
SE09	Toilet Flush		00:25.87	00:16.14		
SE10	Door Knock and Open		00:02.25	00:01.59		
SE11	Zipper		00:01.29	00:00.54	_	
SE12	Moaning		00:08.03	00:06.81	_	
SE13	Female Et-Oh		00:01.55	00:00.88		
SE14	Female Aah		00:01.78	00:01.06		
SE15	Man Yawns		00:04.54	00:04.02		
SE16	Reveille		00:19.18	00:18.15		
SE17	Man Coughing		00:05.65	00:04.95		
SE18	Piano Keystone Kops		00:28.82	00:26.95		
SE19	Piano Suspense		00:18.80	00:18.52		
SE20	Piano Barroom		00:40.60	00:34.77		
SE21	Man Wheezy Laugh		00:12.33	00:10.98		
ISE22	Group Oooh!		00:02.22	00:01.46	•	
Carts:45	8 🗧 <u>C</u> lose					

The Cart Inventory List is sizeable and includes a "roll-up" feature, which minimizes the list display but keeps the list caption bar displayed exactly where you've positioned it.

Using the Cart Inventory List to select carts

The Cart Inventory List is used primarily to program buttons by selecting the cart you want and then dragging it to the appropriate button (main display) or dragging it to the Cart Number or Description field (Button Configuration). On the main display, you can also drag carts to any of the available queues and/or available cart decks. If you drag a cart from the Cart Inventory List to a cart deck, it will be played immediately on the deck you selected. If you drag a cart to the queue, it will be added to the queue in the position you drop it. In Touch Screen Mode, clicking on or touching a cart in the list "selects" the cart. Then, touch or click on a queue, button or cart deck to complete the action.



If you attempt to drag a cart to a button that has already been programmed, you will be prompted to confirm that you want to change the button contents.

Sorting the Cart Inventory List

You can sort the list of carts by either cart number (default) or by description. To sort, click on the sort buttons, [Sort Cart] or [Sort Desc]. You can also click on the header items "Cart" or "Description" to sort the list.

Searching the Cart Inventory List

To search for a cart, select the menu item Search - then choose either By Cart Number [**Ctrl-N**] or By Description [**Ctrl-D**]. You'll be prompted to enter what you wish to search for.

The searches will look for the combination of characters you entered anywhere in the selected field (cart number or description). For instance, if you enter "01" as the search criteria for a cart number, the search will find "0001", "0010", "0100", "Z01A", etc. The same applies to searching the description field. If a match is found, you'll be prompted to continue searching for more matches. If a matching cart cannot be found, a prompt is displayed, indicating no matching carts were found.

5.3 Button Pages Dialog

The Button Pages Dialog is a graphical display of the pages of buttons available. Its primary use is for easy selection of a page of buttons when running ezCart 2001 in Touch Screen Mode. Each available page is represented by a button, including the assigned page name. The dialog can be placed anywhere on the screen and sized to your preference. Clicking on one of the page buttons select the associated page of buttons on the main display.

You can activate this dialog by selecting **View | Page Select Buttons** on the main menu. This menu option toggles the dialog on and off.

📕 Btn Pag	e <u>- ×</u>
MyPage	Garth
Drops 1	Drops 2
Misc	Drops 3
105 Hits	Weekend Drops
Empty	Empty
Mood Music	AM Promo's
Midday Promo's	PM Promo's
Event Drops	Sfx 1
Sfx 2	Misc Music
Jingles	Functions

5.4 Viewing Event Logs

A number of event and activity logs are kept by ezCart 2001. Some can be enabled from <u>User</u> <u>Preferences</u>, others are kept automatically. When you select a menu item that calls for viewing a log, a dialog similar to the one below appears. You can scroll through the items, up and down, left and right.

Log File Richez2001Xfr	Evt.Log
Log File Richez2001Xfr 2001.12.27 12:53:59 STATUS: 2001.12.27 12:53:59 Close: 2001.12.27 12:54:00 STATUS: 2001.12.27 12:54:00 Connect: 2001.12.27 12:54:00 STATUS: 2001.12.27 12:54:00 STATUS: 2001.12.27 12:54:00 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:43 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:43 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:43 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:43 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:43 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:44 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:44 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:44 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:44 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:44 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2001.12.27 13:07:45 STATUS: 2002.01.03 11:49:35 Connect: 2002.01.03 11:49:35 Connect:	File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1072 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Send request sent: CMINUZ2.DAT Loc: 192.168.104.195:1073 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 25,190 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1073 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Send request sent: crDirInfo.Dat Loc: 192.168.104.195:1076 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 111.668 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1076 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 111.668 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1076 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Send request sent: CMINWZ2.DAT Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 25,190 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Send request sent: crDirInfo.Dat Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 25,190 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 25,190 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Connection dropped. Recv: 25,190 File rename complete: C:\Temp\orRouFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60 Send request sent: crDirInfo.Dat Loc: 192.168.104.195:1077 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60
2002.01.03 11:49:35 STATUS: 2002.01.03 11:49:36 STATUS: 2002.01.03 11:49:36 Close:	Connection dropped. Recv: 111,668 File rename complete: C:\Temp\crRovFile.Tmp to C: Loc: 192.168.104.195:1040 Rem: 192.168.104.142:60
	Close

You save these log files to a file name and location of your choosing. [**Right-Click**] on the log items, then select **Save Log File As**. You'll be prompted for a file name and folder location. The file is saved as a standard ASCII file.

5.5 TCP/IP Only

5.5.1 Instant Messaging

If you are using ezCart 2001 via a TCP/IP connection, you can communicate with other users who are also connected to the same host <u>rcServer</u> via the IP Message Dialog. You can send text messages to all connected users or send a private message to one selected user. Each message is limited to 80 characters in length, including spaces. You will also receive messages, which are displayed in this dialog, either those sent as part of a broadcast message to all users or a private message from another user to you only.

To use the messaging feature, click on the [**Open IP message dialog**] button on the main display. A dialog similar to the following will be displayed:

IP Message Dialog	- 🗆 🗙			
Messages				
09:01:42 pm - Caroline is now among us. 09:03:05 pm - George : I need the new copy for Wallins West 09:03:55 pm - Caroline : I'll have it ready in 15 minutes				
<u>ح</u>	▼ 			
Send a Message Connected liserer 2				
[™] Send Msg [™] Send Msg [™] Beep on Message				
Message Text to Send				
Close				

Display Roll-Up

To help with screen clutter, this dialog has a "roll-up" feature. Click on the Windows [**Minimize**] button and the dialog "rolls up" - only the title bar is displayed. To "unroll" it, click on the Windows [**Maximize**] button.



Messages

The Messages area displays messages sent and received in chronological order. The time of the message, the user who sent the message, and the message text is displayed for each message. The messages window can be scrolled up and down, left and right as needed.



Send a Message

The text of the message you wish to send is entered in the Message Text to Send edit control. You control whether the message is sent to all users or to just one user by checking or un-checking the Private Message check box.

All Users

A message you've entered is sent to all users connected to the host rcServer when the Private Message check box is not checked. After typing the message, click on the [Send Msg] button.

Private Message

A message is sent privately to only one user when the Private Message check box is checked and you have selected a user from the Connected Users list by clicking on one of the user names. After typing the message, click on the [**Send Msg**] button. It will be sent only to the selected user - other connected users will not receive the message.



Beep on Message

Because you might not always have the messaging dialog displayed or may have it "rolled up", you can have ezCart 2001 "beep" when a new message is received. Enable this feature by checking the Beep on Message check box.



The "beep" volume is controlled by the Windows audio volume setting on your PC. Some PC's do not implement this feature well and the sound may be very low level or even non-existent, depending on whether or not you have a sound card installed and/or and adequate PC speaker.

5.5.2 Transferring Files

If you are using ezCart 2001 via a TCP/IP connection, you can transfer files from the host <u>rcServer</u> to your PC. The administrator of the host server application will decide which files, if any, will be made available for download. Files made available could include station logs, audit reports, even audio files. There are no restrictions on either the type or size of files you may be able to download, other than the usual requirements of having enough disk space locally to receive the entire file. Keep in mind that large files may take quite a bit of time to download, particularly if your connection to the host rcServer is via modem on the Internet.

The actual transfer of a file is a background process, so you can start a download and go back to other work you may be doing within ezCart 2001. Although ezCart 2001 will transfer only one file at a time, it will create a "queue" or list of files to be downloaded if you start a file download while another file is already being downloaded (in-progress).

ezCart 2001 will automatically download the cart inventory file from the host server application if you so desire. See the section on <u>Configuration - General Preferences</u> for information on setting ezCart 2001 to automatically refresh the inventory.

To use the file transfer capability, click on the [**File Xfr**] button on the main display of ezCart 2001. A display similar to the following will appear:

List View: All Files	•			
lame	A File Date	File Size		
20499S1.LOG	10/09/1995 22:52:08	121,578		
20800S1.ADT	02/08/2000 23:59:00	47,520		
20900S1.ADT	02/09/2000 23:59:00	47,868		Downood -
21000S1.ADT	02/10/2000 23:59:00	51,265		
21100S1.ADT	02/11/2000 23:59:00	48,146		
21200S1.ADT	02/12/2000 16:59:34	27,016		St. Defrech List
21300S1.ADT	02/13/2000 13:58:22	8,746		a.: neitesni <u>L</u> ist
22300S1.ADT	02/23/2000 23:03:10	3,139		
22797S1.LOG	02/27/1997 21:10:16	18,837		
22799S1.LOG	02/16/1999 17:26:32	124,269		Defrech Inv
22899S1.LOG	02/16/1999 17:26:32	124,269		Mal Heliesh Inv
22900s1.log	10/09/1995 22:52:08	121,578		
31899S1.LOG	03/10/1997 23:40:16	121,647		
31999S1.TXT	06/07/2001 09:17:58	117,450		Lista 🧿
50399S1.ADT	05/03/1999 21:44:38	43,088		Teb 🛟
51500S1.ADT	05/15/2000 19:19:20	4,222		
51600S1.ADT	05/16/2000 20:11:24	3,700		
52400S1.ADT	05/24/2000 23:01:42	2,314		Chur 🗖
052500S1.ADT	05/25/2000 23:05:34	1,885	-	
		59,440,680		

Display Roll-Up

Hint

To help with screen clutter, this dialog has a "roll-up" feature. Click on the Windows [**Minimize**] button and the dialog "rolls up" - only the title bar is displayed. To "unroll" it, click on the Windows [**Maximize**] button.

To truly minimize the display, click twice on the [**Minimize**] button. The first click will "roll up" the display, the second will minimize it. To restore the display, click on the [**Maximize**] button once to restore it to it's "rolled up" state, then again to make the full display visible.

File List

The file transfer display includes a list of available files, retrieved automatically from rcServer. The file

list can be displayed in several ways. Select the List View of your choice from the drop down list of choices. Choices include:

- All Files. This list displays all available files, including file name, file date, and file size. This is the default view.
- Log Files Only. Only files with an extension of .LOG will be displayed. Typically, these would be DCS or Maestro Logs.
- Audit Files Only. Only DCS or Maestro audit files are displayed those with a file extension of .ADT.
- All Information. Lists all files, and additionally displays the file's directory location on the host rcServer machine.

The list can also be sorted, either ascending or descending, by clicking on the header names. Clicking on the File Date column heading, for instance, will sort the files by date from earliest to latest. Clicking on the same column heading again will reverse the sort to become, in this example, the newest to oldest dated files. A "caret", which is displayed in one of the column headings, indicates the column the list is currently sorted on and indicates the order of sorting. An "UpCaret" indicates ascending order, a "DownCaret" descending order.

Download a File

To download a file, select one in the list by clicking on it, then click on the [**Download**] button. When the download is complete, a status message indicating the success (or failure) of the download will appear on this display as well as in the IP Status Messages section (if displayed) on the main display.



Refresh the File List

The list of available files can be updated on-demand by clicking on the [**Refresh List**] button. ezCart 2001 will then request an updated list from the host rcServer. Upon completion of retrieval of the updated list, the list display is updated to reflect the current, available files.

Refresh Inventory

Click on the [**Refresh Inv**] button to manually request an updated host DCS or Maestro inventory file. Once the updated inventory file has been retrieved from the host rcServer, it will be displayed on the main display if the remote host inventory is the selected inventory.

5.5.3 TCP/IP Status Dialog

This dialog is available only when connected to the host audio unit via TCP/IP using <u>rcServer</u>. It can be shown or hidden by using the menu item **Help | Trouble Shooting | Display IP Status Messages**. Essentially, this dialog is a log of important communications between ezCart 2001 and the rcServer. The dialog can be re-sized and moved to a location on the screen of your choosing. It also features " roll-up" functionality.

🧱 IP Status Messages	- 🗆 🗙
01/03/02 11:45:17 am - RECCTRL: STATUS : recording resource is AVAILABLE. 01/03/02 11:49:34 am - REDUEST: Requested undated directory listing from bast	
01/03/02 11:49:36 am - STATUS: Received directory contents file. Size: 111,668	8 bytes.
4	I
Class 📮 Uldt 🙎	
Trose Helb 🕻	

This information can be saved to a file for trouble-shooting purposes - [**Right-Click**] on the log items and select **Save Status Message Log to File**. You'll be prompted for a filename and folder location. The file is saved as a standard ASCII text file.

Appendices



6.1 Appendix A - Registration

ezCart 2001 requires a valid registration code to enable full use of the product. If you have purchased ezCart 2001, you should have received a registration code with your installation materials. The registration code contains the product serial number.

If no registration code is entered or available, you will be able to run ezCart 2001 for 1 hour at a time to evaluate the product. ezCart 2001 will shut down automatically after 1 hour in trial mode (unlicensed copy).

Enter registration information by selecting **Help | Register ezCart 2001** from the main menu. You'll be presented with a dialog similar to the following:

Product Registration				
ezCart 2001 Registration				
Licensed To (Company Name):				
Registration Code:				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Registration Information				
Not registered.				
🔦 Save 🖉 Cancel 📪 Help				

Enter the company name and/or call letters in the "**Licensed To**" field. Then, enter the code you were supplied with in the "**Registration Code**" field. If you received the registration code electronically, you may use standard Windows cut and paste methods to paste the code in the field. After entering the information, click on the [**Save**] button to save the information.

After you have completed registration initially, if you re-display this dialog, your registration specifics will be displayed in the Registration Information panel.



If you wish to change your company name and/or call letters at a later date, you will need to re-enter the registration code. *Do not save the registration information without a valid registration code entered!*

46

6.2 Appendix B - Troubleshooting

ezCart 2001 should be trouble-free, but there are some areas where problems could occur. Typically, these problems are related to initial setup and use of ezCart 2001. In general, problems encountered will fall into four areas - 1) serial communication with the DCS or Maestro unit (if applicable); 2) TCP/IP communications problems (if applicable); 3) locating and loading inventory files; and 4) bugs in ezCart 2001 and/or application errors related to running ezCart 2001 on a particular PC.

Serial Communications Problems

By far, the largest number of difficulties fall into this area. In order to make finding the problem as simple as possible, ezCart 2001 includes a built-in debugging tool, known as a terminal component. It is accessible from the **Help | TroubleShooting | Display Serial Data** menu on the main application display.

The terminal component, when enabled, displays as a popup dialog and provides functionality similar to the Windows Terminal program or Windows 95, Windows 98, Me, NT, and Windows 2000's HyperTerminal program. It would be normally used as a tool to view serial communications. If you're seeing data, the communications link is working - if not, then you need to investigate why. You can also manually enter commands in the terminal component, using the documented DCS External Interface Specification.

Serial Trouble Shooting Steps:

- 1. Check to be sure that you have a working cable connected between the ezCart 2001 machine and the DCS or Maestro unit. This cable must be configured as a "null-modem" cable. See the section on serial interface for details on wiring pin-outs for the serial cable.
- 2. Ensure that you have selected a valid, working serial port on the PC on which ezCart 2001 is running. There should be no other devices using the same port. A common example would be an internal modem using the same port number as a serial port that appears on the exterior of the PC, but is not enabled. You may also have inadvertently chosen the modem port instead of the available serial port on two port machines. Use the [Select COM Port] button in the ezCart 2001 configuration display to select a port. This dialog interrogates the PC and returns only valid ports.
- 3. Ensure that the serial port you've selected on the DCS or Maestro unit is a valid, working port.
- Check the DCS or Maestro machine configuration to be sure you've set up the machine properly for serial communications. See the section on <u>Setting Up DCS</u> or <u>Setting Up Maestro 3</u> for more information, or consult your system manual.
- 5. If you have performed all of the above steps and communications are still not happening, it's time to experiment. Perform these steps one at a time, then test, then the next, etc., to isolate the problem.
 - a) Try changing which serial port is used, if possible, on the PC that's running ezCart 2001.
 - b) Try changing which serial port is used on the DCS machine.
 - c) Try to locate a known-to-be working serial cable configured as a null modem cable and substitute it for the cable you have been using.

TCP/IP Communications Problems

Most often, TCP/IP communications problems will occur if you don't have the host and client applications using the same ports, TCP/IP is not installed on either the rcServer machine or the ezCart 2001 machine, or the port(s) selected for ezCart 2001 are already in use by another application. If you are connecting remotely, it may be that the ports you are trying to use are blocked by a firewall.

Debugging Tools

A. ezCart 2001 includes a built-in debugging tool, known as a terminal component. It is accessible from the **Help | TroubleShooting | Display Serial Data** menu on the main application display.

The terminal component, when enabled, displays as a popup dialog and provides functionality similar to the Windows Terminal program or Windows 95, Windows 98, Me, NT, and Windows 2000's HyperTerminal program. It would be normally used as a tool to view serial communications data sent to ezCart 2001 via the rcServer. If you're seeing data, the communications link is working - if not, then you need to investigate why.

- B. Another tool available is the <u>TCP/IP Status Dialog</u>, which provides information on data communications between ezCart 2001 and the host rcServer. Status information on file transfer requests and results of the transfer are examples of information available in this dialog. TCP/IP communications problems disconnects or other sorts of problems are also available in the dialog.
- C. Event Logs are available for both text communications (commands, instant messaging, etc.) and File Transfer. You can view these logs from the **Help | Trouble Shooting** menu. See the section on Viewing Event Logs for more information.

Ports must be the same on both ezCart 2001 and rcServer

You must use the same port number for both ends of the TCP/IP communication. For example, if rcServer's file transfer port is 6000, then ezCart 2001 must be configured for port 6000 or communications will fail. The same applies to the text & command service. Be careful not to reverse port numbers - i.e. inadvertently assigning the file transfer port to the text and command port or vice versa.

TCP/IP is not installed or wrong version

TCP/IP networking must be installed on both the ezCart 2001 machine and the rcServer machine. Further, the TCP/IP networking version number should be version 2 or above. Consult your operating system documentation for assistance in assuring that you have TCP/IP installed correctly and working.

A selected TCP/IP port is already in use

If you configure ezCart 2001 to use a port that is already in use by another application, communications will fail. ezCart 2001 provides a fairly wide range of port numbers to choose from - you may use port numbers 5300 through 6999.



The port numbers for the text & command service (Listen Port) and file transfer service must be different.

Problems Loading Inventory Files

If ezCart 2001 can not find an inventory file, an error message will be displayed. The cause of the problem is that ezCart 2001 did not find the file where you indicated it was in your user configuration, that you selected the wrong node to configure, or that you have mapped directory locations using UNC conventions and there's a problem with the UNC address.

To prevent erroneous directory locations, use the directory picker button in the ezCart 2001 preferences form to select the directory from a list of available drives and directories. If you can't see the directory you want, either you do not have rights to access the directory, or you're not logged into the server that has the directory location you want.

Be sure that you're selecting the correct node in the ezCart 2001 configuration area. It should match the node number assigned in the DCS configuration file for a given work station. If the node number assigned in DCS is 3, then you should configure node 3 in the ezCart 2001 preferences display.

Hint ezCart 2001 will work with UNC directory names, but may fail to find the file if you've not logged in to the server on which the file is located. ezCart 2001 will not automatically log you in. It is recommended that you use mapped drives for your connections to inventory files when using ezCart 2001.

Application Bugs or Errors

Bugs and errors generally fall into one of two categories - a bug, which is the application not doing something as you might have predicted it would, or; an error, which is the failure of the application to run or perform a specific task altogether.

If you find a bug, report it. Every effort is made to ensure ezCart 2001 performs as expected, but there may be circumstances that were not predicted in the development of the software.

If you encounter an error, you will get an error message indicating a severe failure and ezCart 2001 may terminate. Provisions are made to "catch" such errors and log the error information to a file in the ezCart 2001 application directory named *cr2001Except.Log*. This log can be viewed from within ezCart 2001 by selecting **Help | Trouble Shooting | Application Error Log** from the main menu display. See the section on <u>Viewing Event Logs</u> for more information. Again, report any application errors you encounter. You may be asked to send the appropriate log file for analysis.

You may also be asked to enable the ezCart 2001 "debug mode", which adds additional trouble shooting capabilities. When debug mode is enabled, you can display the debugging information by selecting the menu item **Help | Trouble Shooting | Display Debug Window**. For more information, see the sections Debug Window and Appendix E - Command-Line Switches.

6.3 Appendix C - rcServer Information

rcServer(remote control Server) is a program that serves as a communications bridge between multiple "client applications" and a Maestro v3.0 (or above) or DCS unit. It might also be called an "application server" or "host server". "Client applications" include any software program that needs or wants to communicate with these audio delivery systems. ezCart 2001 is one such client application.



As the diagram illustrates, there are some major benefits of using rcServer:

- A. As the DCS or Maestro unit requires a serial connection, there can be only one serial connection to the host audio delivery unit. rcServer overcomes this by being the single serial connection and hosting multiple TCP/IP connections by clients.
- B. rcServer communicates with the client applications via TCP/IP, which allows for more flexible connections. The client application is not limited by the requirement for a physical serial cable connection to the host audio unit. Client applications can even connect via the Internet if your in-house LAN infrastructure permits.
- C.rcServer supports multiple, concurrent connections by client applications, allowing more than one application to utilize the resources of the host audio delivery unit.



While multiple connections are supported, there are still certain limitations, including only one recording activity at a time and no more than two or three (depending on number of discreet audio outputs) playback actions at the same time. These limitations are imposed by the host audio delivery unit.

For more information on acquiring and using rcServer, contact your ezCart 2001 vendor.

50

6.4 Appendix D - Setting Up Remote Starts

If you wish to use the remote starts feature of ezCart 2001, you need to have an available game port (joystick port) on the PC on which ezCart 2001 is running. Further, you will need to wire a connector using the diagram provided here. ezCart 2001 uses the associated buttons 1, 2 and 3 to remote start carts in it's respective cart decks (Deck 1, Deck 2, Deck 3). The push buttons used could be either a console remote start or a custom-made set of normally-open push buttons.

Button 4 is can be used for triggering an action that executes in case of an emergency.



Set Game Port to 2-axis, 4 button

You need to be sure that the game port on the ezCart 2001 PC is enabled and set to **2-axis**, **4-button** operation. You may need to install the joystick port driver.



In the Windows NT v4.0 environment, install the **analog** joystick port driver, located on your NT setup CD.

6.5 Appendix E - Command Line Switches

ezCart 2001 provides for the use of a minimal number of command-line switches that can be implemented as needed. These switches can be entered in any order and are not case-sensitive. To add a command-line switch, modify the ezCart 2001 shortcut. Add the switch (as documented below), separating each switch with a space.

Note: You must have a space between the end of the executable (program) name and the first command-line switch.

An example command-line switch would look like: C: \ez2001\ezCart2001.exe /debug /lan

Available Command-Line Switches

Switch Switch Usage

- /Debug This command-line switch enables additional tracking of information during application execution. ezCart 2001 will add a menu item (Help | Show Debug Window) to the main display. You can view this additional information in the debug window dialog and/or save the debug file by using a pop-up menu item in the dialog. See the section on Debug Window for more information.
- /Lan Normally, ezCart 2001 stores preferences (configuration information) in the operating system's windows directory of the host PC. The information is stored in an INI file (a text file). Occasionally, users would prefer this information be stored in the application directory (co located with the program). Use the /lan switch to accomplish this. If this switch is used, preferences information is stored in the ezCart 2001 program directory, which might be on a shared LAN drive.



If you start with the default storage location (the windows directory) and later invoke the /lan switch, you should copy the ezCart 2001 INI file to the application directory before restarting ezCart 2001. The INI file name is **ezCart.INI**.

6.6 Appendix F - List of Files

This table is a list of files that are either created by or a part of ezCart 2001.



Log files, including the text event, file transfer, application error and button file save logs, are not automatically deleted or truncated. Over time, it is possible these files will grow in size and it may be desirable to delete them to avoid wasted disk storage space. The files will be re-created as necessary by ezCart 2001 during normal program operation.

File Name	Folder	Purpose
ezCart2001.EXE	Application	The ezCart 2001 program.
ezCart2001.CNT	Application	Table of contents file for the ezCart 2001 help system.
ezCart2001.HLP	Application	ezCart 2001 help file.
ezCart.ini	Windows (default)	ezCart 2001 preferences file. License information and user preferences are stored in this file. See the section on <u>Preferences File</u> for more information.
usernameez2001TxtEvt.Log	Application	A text file that contains communications & commands event information. The filename is in the form <i>usernameez2001TxtEvt.Log</i> , where the user name is the one entered by the user in the preferences dialog.
		Note : This file is only created and present if you are using TCP/IP as the communications method and have enabled event logging in preferences.
usernameez2001XfrEvt.Log	Application	A text file that contains file transfer event information. The filename is in the form <i>usernameez2001XfrEvt.Log</i> , where the user name is the one entered by the user in the preferences dialog.
		Note : This file is only created and present if you are using TCP/IP as the communications method and have enabled event logging in preferences.
ez2001Except.Log	Application	A text file that contains information about "exceptions" or failures of ezCart 2001 to operate properly. When a "fault" is detected, information is automatically written to this file. The file may be requested by support personnel. See the secton on <u>Application Errors</u> for more information.
ezcart .err	Application	A text file that contains a log of ezCart 2001 button file saves. Information included is when the save of a button started, erors (if any) and when the save completed.

53

Index

- / -

/Debug 51 /LAN 51

- A -

Appendix C rcServer Information49Appendix D Command Line Switches51

- C -

Command-Line Switches 51 Configuration 17

- D -

DCS Configuration 27 Serial 27, 29

- F -

Features 8

- H -

Hardware Requirements 13, 27, 28

- | -

Installing 15

- L -

License 9

- 0 -

Overview 6

- P -

Preferences 17

- R -

Requirements, Hardware 13

- S -

Switches, Command-Line 51

- V -

Validate 8

- W -

Warranty 9 Welcome 6 What's New 8 Copyright © 2001-2008 C-R Media All Rights Reserved